The Colonial Society of Massachusetts

Minutes of the 117th Annual Meeting of the Membership

Held at the Society’s House

87 Mt. Vernon Street, Boston

19 November 2009


President Donald R. Friary called the meeting to order at 6 P.M.


The reading of the minutes of the 2008 Annual Meeting was waived.

1.  Report of the Membership Committee.  Celeste Walker reported that the membership of the Society stands at 191 resident members, 120 non-resident members, and 11 honorary members.


During the past year, changes in membership were:

Deaths
Thomas Randolph Adams, a non-resident member since 1957, died December 1, 2008

Charles W. Akers, a non-resident member since 1957, died February 1, 2009

Thomas Churchill Barrow, a resident member since 1961, died August 10, 2006

Edward M. Kennedy, an honorary member since 1964, died August 25, 2009

Arthur Pierce Middleton, a non-resident member since 1951, died October 2, 2009

Richard Wheatland, a resident member since 1981, died June 26, 2009

Members stood for a moment of silence.

She reported one resignation, from Michael G. Hall, a non-resident member since 1989.

The following new members were elected:

Resident members

Thomas R. Appleton, of Boston.  

Peter Benes, of Concord.

Dennis Fiori, of Boston.

Barry Levy, of Amherst.

Steven Marini, of Wellesley.

Bendan McConville, of Brookline.

Eric Schultz, of Boxford.

Thomas Townsend, of Boston. 

Non-resident members

Jennifer Pulsifer, of Provo, Utah

Daniel Vickers, of Vancouver, British Columbia.

Lisa Wilson, of New London, Connecticut

2.  Report of the Treasurer.  

3.  Report of the Nominating Committee.  Caroline Sloat, chair of the Nominating Committee, read the slate of nominees:

President


Donald R. Friary

Vice Presidents

Robert Allison, Dan Coquillette, Celeste Walker

Recording Secretary
Leslie A. Morris

Corresponding Secretary
Martha J. McNamara

Treasurer


Thomas R. Appleton

Member of Council,


3-year term

Susan Lindsey Lively

Continuing members of


Council

D. Brenton Simons (2010), Alan Rogers (2011)

There were no nominations from the floor.  The slate was moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.  Caroline thanked the other members of the committee, Jonathan Chu and Cheryl Robinson, for their service.


Don Friary then spoke from the floor, reminding members of the procedures for nominating new members, and urging members to consider nominating new members, in particular non-resident members who should know more about the Society’s programs; and younger members.

4.  Report of the Curator.  Toby Hall reported that the House is in excellent shape, and that everything of note had been reported in the last Newsletter. He then displayed a rare Robert Frost broadside that he had found amongst a lot of other printed ephemera, The Frost poem, “A considerable speck,” was written and delivered by Robert Frost at the Annual Dinner of The Colonial Society of Massachusetts on November 21, 1939, and was printed by Dard Hunter, Jr. from the first font of type that he had cut and cast himself.  He closed by quoting the last four lines of the poem:

I have a mind myself and recognize
Mind when I meet with it in any guise
No one can know how glad I am to find
On any sheet the least display of mind.

5.  Report of the Editor of Publications.  John Tyler began with a reprise of the notable publications of the last year: The Correspondence of John Cotton Junior, by members Len Travers and Sheila McIntyre, noting the two book-launch talks and receptions in Plymouth and at the House. He said that shortly after Christmas the concluding volumes (4 and 5) of Portrait of a Patriot: The Major Political Papers of Josiah Quincy Jr. will reach members; as author Dan Coquilette was not able to attend the meeting tonight, he urged members to raise a glass to toast Dan on this major achievement.


Forthcoming publications include Henry Hulton and the American Revolution  by member Neil York, which is now at the designer and should be distributed in the spring; and Fields of Vision: The Visual and Material Culture of Early New England, edited by members Gigi Barnhill and Martha McNamara, should be ready to go to press in midsummer 2010.  He concluded by noting that the winner of the Society’s annual Walter Whitehill Prize, an essay by Andrew Wehrman, a PhD candidate at Northwestern University, “The Siege of ‘Castle Pox’: A Medical Revolution in Marblehead, Massachusetts, 1776-1777” would appear in the New England Quarterly September issue.

6.  Report of the President.  Don Friary opened his report by expressing both pride in and appreciation for the notable publications of the Society in the past year, and noting the efforts of the Marketing Committee in promoting these publications by sponsoring book launches to both honor these authors and editors, and to bring their publications to the notice of a wider audience.  The Papers of Francis Bernard, edited by University of Stirling professor Colin Nicolson, was given a delayed launch, taking advantage of a trip by Nicolson to Boston to host a talk and a book signing.  The Correspondence of John Cotton Junior was marked by events at Pilgrim Hall in Plymouth and at the House, with delightful talks by editors Len Travers and Sheila McIntyre; the Plymouth evening was filmed by C-Span.


The plan to give away Society publications to deserving libraries continued this year, with gifts to Ripon College, Wisconsin. Don urged members to help in arranging such gifts. 


Don noted that while publications continue to be the Society’s major mission and activity, other outreach efforts were untaken this year.  Vice-President Bob Allison and his Graduate Students’ Forum committee (Bob Gross and Susan Lively) organized another very successful day.  Bob Allison, Dean Eastman, and Kevin McGrath have also continued their work to develop the Society’s publication, The Eighteenth-Century Records of the Boston Overseers of the Poor, as a means of introduction to colonial history to high school teachers, students, and curricula.  Their website www.primaryresearch.org is well developed, and will serve as the basis for a teacher workshop in the spring.


Participating in the New England Regional Fellowship Consortium has also proved an effective way of promoting colonial Massachusetts history.  Last year’s Fellow, Strother Roberts of Northwestern University is using our funding to prepare a dissertation on an environmental history of the Connecticut Valley. This year’s Fellow, Eileen Botting of Notre Dame, will work on an edition of Hannah Mather Crocker’s Reminiscences and Traditions of Boston.


All in all, the past year has been full of noted publications and events, and the coming year promises to be equally full, with the coming year’s Stated Meetings focusing on western Massachusetts, in the twenty-fifth anniversary year of the landmark exhibition The Great River: Art and Society in the Connecticut Valley, 1635-1820. Don emphasized that all of these efforts are made possible by the generous contributions of both time and money by the society’s members, both in service on various committees, and in donations to the Annual Fund.  He singled out Bill Perkins, now retiring as Treasurer, for his significant work in managing the Society’s finances, and expressed his appreciation that Bill had agreed to continue his service as Assistant Treasurer; and Fred Ballou, now ending his three-year term on the Council.  Fred has been a mainstay of the Society, serving on its Publications Committee; as Assistant Treasurer and then Treasurer; and as President.  He has agreed to continue to serve as chair of the Development Committee, and Don expressed his gratitude for Fred’s leadership, hard work, refreshing ideas, and friendship.


The members endorsed Don’s remarks by a loud and long round of applause.

The meeting was adjourned at 6.50 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie A. Morris 

Recording Secretary
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